Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

August 16, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on August 16, 2010 at the Mount Arlington Municipal Building, 419 Howard Blvd. Mount Arlington, New Jersey. At 7:02 p.m., Chair Felter called the meeting to order.
Salute to the Flag:
Chair Felter and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Felter asked everyone to remain standing during a moment of silence for men and women in our military.

Roll Call:

Present:
Betty Lou DeCroce, Tom Foley, Elizabeth Gantert, Daniel McCarthy, Edward McCarthy (Morris County), Kerry Pflugh, Russell Felter
Absent:
David Jarvis, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak
Alternates Present:
Michael Brunson (Hopatcong)
With seven members present at Roll Call, Chair Felter declared a quorum.  

Certificate of Recognition Presentations

Commissioner John Risko
Chair Felter and Mr. D. McCarthy presented Commissioner John Risko with a certificate in recognition of his ten years of dedicated service to the Lake Hopatcong Commission while serving as Alternate Commissioner representing the County of Sussex and for his countless hours serving as LHC Site Plan Review Chair to evaluate plans and prepare necessary reports in an effort to preserve Lake Hopatcong and its surrounding watershed.

Mr. Risko stated he has served on the Commission since the beginning and there have been some rough roads.  He asked everyone to hang in there because it is about the lake and it is important to people downstream in the Musconetcong River.  He stated it should never be forgotten that the Commission has a lot of dedicated employees which are the Commission’s most valuable asset and they need to be invested in to ensure their future.

Knee Deep Club – WATER SCOUTS’ Water Chestnut Initiative

Mr. Felter presented Tim Clancy of the Knee Deep Club with a certificate in recognition of the Club’s valuable contribution and leadership role to combat the fast-spreading aquatic invasive species, Water Chestnut, by organizing a group of dedicated volunteers, known as the Lake Hopatcong Water Scouts, trained to identify and remove Water Chestnut and to acknowledge the Club’s outstanding outreach efforts to educate the public on how to prevent water chestnut from spreading throughout Lake Hopatcong.  
Mr. Clancy acknowledged Mr. Risko’s efforts and service on the behalf of the lake.  He discussed the success of the Club’s project in its nearly 65 year history.  He acknowledged the Lake Hopatcong Yacht Club, Antique Classic Boat Society, Garden State Yacht Club, Homestead Beach Association and others in the lake community including canoers and kayakers.  He stated that although 50 to 60 plants were identified and removed, it would have dropped 15,000 seeds this year and next year you would really not have to look for the plant.  He stated going forward they plan to organize other searches and over time with public education, there will not be as great a need to search the entire shoreline, but only hot zones like Liffy Island, the Canals and Landing Channel.  He discussed how Water Chestnut is spreading throughout other water bodies in New Jersey. The Club’s next goal is to share its model they developed with the Coaliation of Lake Associations (COLA) to keep Water Chestnut as far away from the lake as possible.  
Communications

The Chair asked if there were any questions on Communication.  Chair Felter thanked the Morris County MUA Executive Director and its Board for their letter agreeing to defer the cost of weed disposal again this year as they did last year. 
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Gantert reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of July 31, 2010 was $148,248.30.  She stated the Revised Bill List for $17,420.51was distributed.  Ms. DeCroce made a motion to approve the Revised Bill List and Mr. D. McCarthy seconded.  Mr. E. McCarthy had a question about the salary for seasonal employees.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that for May and June approximately $50K was spent for harvesting.  In response to Mr. E. McCarthy’s inquiry about overtime, the Chair stated he approved overtime to repair a broken conveyor.  Mr. E. McCarthy asked, based on the way things are going, will there be enough money.  The Chair responded there will be more than enough and one item he wanted to discuss tonight is to extend harvesting another week to September 10 and then allow for two weeks to move the harvesters and end seasonal employment on September 24.  The Chair requested a motion for that.  He stated he may come back at the September 20 and ask for another extension.  Ms. Gantert made the motion to extend seasonal employment one week and Mr. D. McCarthy seconded.  In response to Ms. Plfugh’s inquiry, the Chair stated there was a late start and some seasonals did not come on board until later and there are a lot of weeds.  Ms. Macalle-Holly provided the areas of the lake that have been harvested.   The Chair stated 688 tons of weeds have been removed.   The Chair requested a roll call to extend seasonal employment one week.
ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated a roll call was needed on the Revised Bill List which had already been moved.  
ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.

Approval of June 7, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes
Ms. DeCroce made the motion to approve the June 7, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes and Ms. Gantert seconded.  There being no changes, the Chair requested a roll call.

ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Abstained

	Foley
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-1 (one abstention).

Approval of July 19, 2010  Meeting Minutes
Ms. Gantert made a motion to approve the July 19, 2010 Meeting Minutes and Mr. Foley seconded.  Ms. DeCroce indicated a spelling correction for Assemblyman Webber.  The Chair requested a roll call.  

ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Abstained
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-1 (one abstention).

Lake Hopatcong Alliance (LHA) Update

Steve Gebeloff, LHA Board of Directors, reported since last Commission meeting, the Water Chestnut brochure to lakefront property owners was completed.  The mailing was paid for by the Commission and LHA President Ray Fernandez donated the funds for the printing.  LHA is still waiting for notice to proceed from I BOAT NJ grant, but all their paperwork has been submitted.  They plan to complete the lake weed mapping this season to analyze data on locations and amount of invasive species to determine the most sufficient and cost-effective methods of weed management for next season.  He stated in light of the Governor canceling the 2011 I BOAT NJ grant program, the LHA would like to discuss future lake funding with the Commission.  He stated the LHA welcomed two new board members, Sandy Powers from Bright Cove in Woodport and Tracy Peterson of Jefferson both longtime lake residents active in lake organizations.  He also stated the LHA now has a young adult committee to represent the lake’s future generations.  He stated the LHA is concerned about the lake’s low water level and would like to discuss reducing the outflow with the Commission and other lake organizations.  He stated Ray Fernandez has more details on Water Level Management.
Mr. Fernandez distributed a document to Commissioners that he indicated had been discussed at the Water Level Committee meetings regarding the 12 cubic feet per second (CFS) outflow.  He stated Lake Hopatcong is a reservoir for Lake Musconetcong.  He provided a brief synopsis of the water level issue which occurred last spring and how the LHA took readings at the end of Lake Musconetcong and Lake Hopatcong to determine the difference in flow between here and dam at Lake Musconetcong. He stated there is surplus that is generated between Lake Hopatcong and Lake Musconetcong above the 7.5 MGD and, after cursory review this summer, it is still the case.  He asked, as work continues on the Water Level Management Plan, if it would be possible to decrease the outflow from Lake Hopatcong earlier in the season to retain the level nearer to elevation nine as early as June because the stretch between the two lakes during that period is still receiving a lot of inflow and there is a surplus of water.  This would ensure recreation and wildlife could remain at Lake Hopatcong and provide for a greater reservoir should there be a prolonged drought when more water is needed downstream. The LHA would like the Commission to consider this recommendation for the next Water Level Management meeting in September. In reference to the document distributed, Mr. E. McCarthy inquired how far downstream the Bloomsbury station is and Mr. Fernandez stated it is pretty far but it is the next metering station.
Commissioners’ Comments

Mr. D. McCarthy had questions about harvesting and repairs and asked LHC Field Staff Barry Marke to answer questions which he agreed to do.  Mr. Marke stated there is an over abundance of tape grass which is taking over in places it has not been before. He stated it has been a frustrating year for harvesting because there are so many weeds out there and as soon as an area is harvested and the operators move to another area, the weeds grow back.  With the water level going down, the weeds are growing faster and look worse on the surface.  As far as breakdowns, he stated the harvesters were in the water late this year and there was not much of a chance to work on any of the equipment which was laid up and outside for a long time.  There was a lot of rust on fittings which are causing a lot of lines and fittings to break.  When working year-round, they could scrape the fittings and remove rust and grease them.  He stated the staff did not have enough time to go over the equipment to address problems they knew they would have later on and only the minimum was done to get into the water.  He discussed some of the breakdowns on the harvesters and conveyors that occurred because of the short amount of time to do repairs.  For example, they had two breakdowns on two different links on the conveyors within three days.  During conveyor breakdowns, offloading to another site is not possible because the other conveyor is not close by.  Harvesting cannot be done until the conveyor is repaired because you cannot offload.   In response to an inquiry if lake level is affecting the operation, Mr. Marke responded that you cannot get into certain areas.  He stated if there is not enough water to get the cutter bar down very low in the water, tape grass lies down in the water and the machine goes right over it.  There was discussion on why tape grass may be spreading to other areas of the lake and how quickly the weeds return to an area which Mr. Marke estimated is about three weeks.  Mr. Marke discussed how the staff determines where they will harvest but he does give input on the website harvesting locations.  Mr. Marke answered questions on how floaters were being handled.  Ms. Macalle-Holly discussed how taking care of floaters near docks is being done differently this year due to lack of staff and harvesters.  Mr. Foley stated that in King Cove it is normally a weedy area, but this year, even with the limited resources the weeds have not been a tremendous problem at all.  He stated for what the staff had and what was accomplished, they are owed a thank you.  
Pubic Comment

Chair Felter opened the meeting to public comment and speakers have two minutes to speak.  
Tim Clancy, resident of Lake Hopatcong and lakefront homeowner, discussed how important it is to have staff and to have employees that are dedicated to their work such as Mr. Marke who is not being paid to attend the meeting and speak about various issues.  He stated when adequate revenue streams are found, full-time staff will be needed.  He stated some of the Commission employees are true stakeholders and the Commission is very lucky to have them back during this awkward situation.  He hopes funding is found to maintain these people.  He discussed the stormwater management and maintenance work the staff could do in the off-season.  He stated the staff should be commended for the job they do.

Will Avers stated he wanted to thank the Commission and the harvester operators for all their work.  He addressed his question to the staff and questioned why the cutter bar was only down a foot into the water and the operator was not getting any weeds.  He observed this by the west shore of the Brady Channel.  He asked about limitations of cutting on the bottom on the lake and requested the harvesting be done on the east shore of Brady Channel because he is barely able to get his boat out.  He suggested that the Commission come up with a different design cutter bar that picks up off the bottom.  
Cliff Beebe discussed Lake George and how it is never emptied.  He stated they have very little seaweed and the lake is crystal clear.  He stated for the welfare of the Lake Hopatcong, it must be kept full year-round.  The worse thing to do to a lake is to raise and lower it.  He asked the DEP to check into the law that the lake should not be dropped and he has written the Governor a number of times.  He stated he is people are complaining because they are hitting their docks going in and out of his marina.  He stated water is being discharged into the Musconetcong Creek which is the rightful name of it because the Musconetcong River starts at the headwaters of Lake Musconetcong. He discussed his visit to the MSA and the amount the MSA discharges.  He discussed the Lake Hopatcong property owners’ rights which are being disregarded.

The Chair stated that he would continue Public Comment in a moment, but Mr. Foley has to leave at 8:00, and the Commission needs to take a vote on something.  The Chair asked Ms. Macalle-Holly to discuss Pollution Insurance.  

New Business

Pollution Insurance
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated quotes were provided included a revised bid from the current provider Lexington through AIG.  The revised bid from today is $6,388 for pollution insurance renewal.  Fairview Insurance tried to obtain a quote from Zurich, but the Commission received notice that Zurich could not provide coverage at a competitive quote compared to AIG pricing.  She stated another organization provided a quote from Endurance.  Within that quote there are four quotes and the one that is most comparable to the current policy is option #3 for $9,692.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Commission should consider staying with the existing carrying Lexington for $6,388 which is less than last year’s quote of $10,001.  Mr. Foley made a motion to remain with Lexington and Ms. Gantert seconded.  Mr. D. McCarthy stated that it would be nice to be relieved of the insurance burden if the Commission could be pooled with other Commissions that also need this insurance, but the Commission needs the insurance.  There being no further discussion, the Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Felter
	Yes

	McCarthy, D. 
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.

Public Comment (continued)
Ester Pollson, resident of Bright’s Cove, stated that their 30 acre cove never gets treatment from the harvesters.  They have been educating residents in the cove about water chestnut and milfoil to different treatment options including conducting herbicidal treatments which has helped residents to manage their cove themselves because harvesters cannot get in.  She reported on the Tom Weir Memorial Swim scheduled again this year in the Woodport section.  She stated they are grateful to the Commission for the weeding done in Woodport and hope that it stays manageable for the swim taking place on September 12 which benefits the Jefferson Township Animal Pound.  Mr. Felter stated he would speak to the Foreman to ensure that the area is one of the last places harvested in that area near Flash Marina.  

Mr. D. McCarthy stated in the past the Commission did harvest in Bright’s Cove, but there were issues with access and use of someone’s property.  The Chair stated the Township owes property on Bright’s cove and there are some other areas that are never done that should be looked at.  
Chairman’s Report
The Chair stated he did not have a Chairman’s Report, but wanted to thank the Field Staff and Ms. Macalle-Holly for their great job.
Grant Update
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she was happy to report that the Commission received its first reimbursement for the I BOAT NJ grant on August 6 for approximately $6K.  She thanked Ms. Pflugh and others at DEP that provided assistance to 

expedite the execution of the SFY 2010-2010 MOA and to issue the check for $65K which was received.  
For the EPA TWG, she stated that Dr. Lubnow reported last month that he had submitted a revised scope of work on the plantings on the Roxbury Detention Basin and the Commission is still waiting for Commission Counsel to contract revision. They were planning to do it in September, but it will be dependent on the water situation.  For the EPA TWG, the letter was included in the meeting package for the No-Cost Time Extension (NCTE) for that grant through November 15.  However, because of the delay in the Jefferson Daycare, the Commission will need to request another NCTE from the EPA which will need to be submitted 60 days prior.  She stated also in the package was the letter from Roxbury Engineer Mike Kobylarz accepting the bond from Ferraro Construction for the pavement for six months.  It took a little while to get that worked through, but all parties managed to reach agreement.  For EPA TWG outreach, Ms. Macalle-Holly reported that on August 5 she spent the day with 180 campers at Camp Jefferson conducting the educational outreach program, “The Traveling Tales of Water Pollution.”  She stated it was a great way to reach a large number of kids and thanked the Camp.  The Chair stated the front-page story in the Aim Action News was an article and picture of the program being done at the camp. 

She stated for SFY05 319 grant, the easement is being worked on to put the second device in Crescent Cove by adding something to the existing easement from the Beach Club.  She stated Hopatcong Engineer is working on that.  She stated that realistically the project will not go in the ground until March after the thaw.  The grant goes until next August.

For the other 319 grant, she had a meeting with Princeton Hydro and in speaking with the Chair, a letter will be prepared to request a budget transfer.  The transfer will be from the rain garden/rain barrel outreach and a shoreline restoration project in Jefferson for salary for Administrator position since the DEP was unable to add additional funds to the grant request.  
The Chair stated he has a meeting on Thursday morning with Senators Oroho and Bucco to start discussion on funding and hopefully they will be able to set up another meeting with the DEP Commissioner in a couple weeks to get him up before harvesting stops to see the operation.

Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC)
Ms. Macalle-Holly reported that Larry Baier, CAC Chair, distributed the draft plan to the CAC last week.  The next meeting is September 13 and he is asking Committee Members for comment.  She stated she would email the draft plan to Commissioners and comments can be made to either her, Mr. D. McCarthy and Chair Felter.  Once the Committee has an opportunity to review the draft, Mr. Baier stated the Commission can post it on the Commission website for members of the public to review.
Water Chestnut Update
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that Mr. Gebeloff had reported on the brochure.  The Commission put the brochure together. She thanked the Alliance for picking up the cost for printing, folding and including the mailing labels on the brochure.  She stated that 1500 brochures were sent to lakefront property owners which caused postage to be a little higher than anticipated.  She stated the LH Weekly had approached the Chair about putting information in their paper.  A submission very similar to the brochure was submitted, but it was broaden since the circulation is for residents of the four towns which have other water bodies surrounding Lake Hopatcong.  She thanked LH Weekly for their help as well.
Sub-Committees

There being no sub-committee reports, the Chair moved to Public Comment since New Business was covered earlier in the meeting.
Public Comment
Mr. Beebe stated his only comment was to keep the lake full.
Gerry Nishon inquired about discussion occurring last year on lake users’ fees like many other lakes have.  The Chair stated it was decided that the Commission would look at other funding.  User fees went away because of the concern if money was raised it would be sent to Trenton.   He stated it may be re-visited if, in-fact, money that could be raised by the Commission could be raised and stay here, but discussion are needed on that. The Chair stated there is a list of funding options that the last administration in Trenton said no to and the Commission hoping to revisit those which is one of the discussion items he will have on Thursday with the Senators.  In response to the inquiry if it would be on the agenda any time soon, the Chair stated he did not see that happening in the next couple months, but would be dependent on what happens with the meetings with the Senators.  

There being no further public comment, at 8:02, Ms. DeCroce made the motion to adjourn and Mr. D. McCarthy seconded.  The motion was unanimous.

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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